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MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT THE ONCOLOGY CLINIC AT LUND UNIVERSITY HOSPITAL, SWEDEN ON 25TH APRIL 2015 AT 14.15
PRESENT
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UNITED KINGDOM

Andrew Elder
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Paul Sackin
John Salinsky

David Watt
USA

Don Nease
1. Welcome The President welcomed everyone to the meeting. Don invited tributes to Benyamin Maoz, former Vice President, who had died since our last meeting. Many moving memories were offered. Don also announced the tragic death of Karen Glaser who had been killed last November in a road accident.  
2. Apologies Poland, Portugal, Russia (St Petersburg)

3. Minutes of the Council meeting teleconference, November 2nd 2014 David Watt proposed and Tove Mathiesen seconded that these were a true record. All agreed
4. Matters arising from the Minutes Andrew Elder and Tove Mathiesen reported that nobody had talked to them about organising the next leadership conference.

5. Reports from National Societies Most societies had now sent them and a few had come in the last few days and were not included in those sent out. It was agreed that the reports were much clearer if the template was used
6. Accounts 2014 Mark presented a summary of the accounts for the year 2014. He explained that as only one bursary out of two offered was taken up in 2014, three would be available in 2015 for attending the Metz Congress. Despite the fall in the value of the SEK (accounting for the fall in our assets over the year) Mark proposed to keep our accounts in SEK. We did not intend to invest in stocks and shares and the Lloyds account was to be closed in order to simplify matters. The accounts were agreed by all. Mark proposed to leave discussion of the 2015 budget until later in the meeting, as the outcome of some items on the agenda may affect it.
7. Board elections The Council confirmed the results of the elections for the new Board to take office for a two-year term from Metz International Balint Congress September 2015: President: Don Nease (re-elected), USA, General Secretary: Paul Sackin, UK (re-elected), Treasurer: Mark Budow, Israel (re-elected) (these three nominations and elections were unopposed), Vice Presidents: Michele Paree (Belgium) (new) and Jorge Brandao (Portugal)(new). Revisors/Auditors Pia Soderberg (Sweden) (new), Janet Walker (USA) (new). The Council confirmed the Board decision that the signatories of the IBF are either the entire Board OR two of its members in union. Juanita Forssell (past revisor) and Pia Soderberg (revisor elect) were given the mandate to submit documents and information for authorization of Janet Walker and Pia Soderberg of access to the Nordea Bank accounts
8. Auditor/Revisor report Juanita Forssell confirmed that she and Janet Walker have checked the accounts and find everything in good order and recommend approval of the 2014 accounts and free the board of responsibility. Juanita suggested that, in view of the large assets of the IBF Board members might consider more reimbursement than fares and one extra night per meeting. She also wondered whether fees paid by national societies should better reflect the size of membership and that we should set a time limit for ending reduced fees for ex-communist countries. This was discussed and it was agreed that it was too soon after our previous lengthy discussions to revisit this at the moment.
9.  Leadership task force report Andrew reported on the meeting of the task force held last January in Israel. This is available on the IBF website. The meeting was to discuss future plans, Balint work in smaller societies and the development of guidelines. Guidelines to be inclusive and developmental. The task force is looking for ways to keep up the momentum between conferences. Don suggested that the  task force might have a useful role in holding leaders of ordinary groups in Metz, organising groups etc. Something to be written in Congress guidelines on these lines. The task force has also developed criteria for membership. These were used by the Board to consider a replacement for Heide who has now stepped down. Andrew is due to step down in 2016 and Tove will become the convenor.  Don said how difficult the choice of new member was as there were six excellent nominations. Finally it was decided to appoint Mary Wassink, as she admirably fulfilled the criteria and would help the balance of country of membership, gender etc.
10. Metz Congress Jean-Daniel Gradeler gave us an update. Registrations are coming in, the website has been active for about two months and the presentations have been chosen. Twelve will be presented out of 25 submissions.
11.  Subsidising some participants at Metz There would be three bursaries available and it was also proposed by the Board to have 1500 Euros availble to subsidise some of the members of the ’virtual’Balint group (see below) to attend. This was agreed. ACTION re announcing bursaries 
12. Council meeting first half of 2016 Guenther Bergmann offered that the Austrian society could host the meeting in Salzburg, dates to be announced soon. The Council was delighted with this proposal.
13. Leadership conference second half of 2016 . Poland has offered to host the leadership conference in Warsaw. The Board proposes this is accepted subject to budget and discussion with Tove or Andrew. Andrew felt that we would need to know how much local participitation there would be and that the conference must be in partnership with the task force. The Polish organiser would beocme a task force member for several years. It was felt that it would need a personal approach to Poland before deciding and with specific questions for answering.  Andrew will draft these. Mark offered a possible alternative offer of Israel hosting the conference in Cyprus if discussions with Poland are not fruitful. ACTION ANDREW
14. International Congress Oxford 2017 David Watt announced that it will be at Keeble College becasue the facilities, e.g. en-suite bedrooms, are good. The contract is for 130 to 250 people The cost would be around 800 to 900 euros inclusive of all accommodation and meals. This would be possible because of the use of profit from the 1998 Congress. Dates - 6-10 September 2017.
15. WONCA David Watt has submitted abstracts for a Balint group and for a session on setting up new groups. He will know by 22nd May if his application has been successful. If so the Council agreed to pay registration fees for two delegates. NB since the meeting, David has been informed that both his abstracts have been successful. Another delegate in addition ot David needs to register by 22nd May.
16. Website The webmaster in Don’s department is looking at producing a more modern website on which we could easily add material ourselves. Costs are being investigated but are not likely to be too great.

17. Annotated list of Balint related literature Don has set this up on Mendeley.com, free to register. Search for Balint group literature. New material can be added by anyone and Don ges notice of any additions so that they can be deleted if inappropriate. Don asks us to try it out. Useful for indexing if the Congress Proceedings have an ISBN number.

18. ’Virtual’ Balint group Don Nease and Albert Lichtenstein are leading a ’virtual’ group of young doctors from several parts of the world. This is going well and there will be a paper on it presented at Metz. It could be a model for future work. 
19. Any other business Proposed book of Ascona essays Don is on the Board of the Foundation for Social and Psychosomatic Medicine (formerly Ascona). They propose publication of Ascona prizewinners essays as has been done in the past. The total cost of a small book would be about 4000 Euros and the IBF Board proposes that the IBF pay half of this. Guenther would like the series every two years in the same format. It was felt strongly by the meeting that we support Ascona but that this proposal needs more discussion and a book may not be the best way of encouraging Balint work in students and young doctors. 
20. Budget 2015 This was now presented. Henry Jablonski proposed and Esti Rimmer seconded that the budget be approved. All agreed.

21. Next meeting General Assembly September 2015 at Metz
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